S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th October 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney

Public: Mr C Kendle, Mr R Colwell, Mr M Barton and Mr D Jastrzebski (Kings Lynn Vancouver Round Table 1114)
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mr R Williamson and Mr S Wells 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th September 2018, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mr Kendle, Mr Colwell, Mr Barton and Mr Jastrzebski from the Kings Lynn Vancouver Round Table 1114 to the evenings meeting and asked if they had any questions or comments to make.

Mr Kendle stood and explained that the recent Beer Festival held over the August Bank Holiday weekend had been successful and had improved since the previous year.

He was pleased to hand over a cheque for £500.00 to the Parish Council as a thank you for allowing them to once again use the Green for the Event.

Mr Kendle went on to say that the Vancouver Round Table would very much like to run the Beer Festival Event next year, again over the August Bank Holiday weekend, and on the same format as this year; on the Friday evening, the Saturday and the Sunday.

He added that with Parish Council support he would like to extend the length of the music at the Event and asked if it could be increased by one hour on each of the days.

-82-

Mr Kendle explained that due to the openness of this year’s Beer Festival, the organisers had experienced some issues regarding glass, rubbish and bottles being brought onto the Green, he said that some visitors had brought their own food and alcohol and the subsequent litter had accumulated to fill a large skip.

Mr Kendle therefore asked if the Parish Council would consider that a small area of the Green be fenced off for the Beer Festival, he said that this would enable them to support the selected Charity more successfully.
In addition, it was said that there was an incident of vandalism where the First Aid truck had been broken in to.

Also, during the tidying up process several Nitrous Oxide canisters had been found and Mr Kendle felt that if the Beer Festival area was cordoned off, management and control of the Event would be easier.

Mr Price thanked the Round Table members for inviting the Parish Council to attend the “Meet and Great” evening on the Friday. It was said that several Parish Councillors had attended, and they had enjoyed a good time.
Mr Price said that generally the Event had been successful with only one or two minor complaints about noise, he said that collection of the toilet facilities had been later than expected and due to this they became the target of vandals and had been knocked over causing spillage onto the Green.

Mr Barton said that the late collection of the toilet facilities had been a problem, however said that an alternative company would be used in the future.

Mr Narborough informed members that he had attended the Event every day and night to ensure that things were going smoothly, he said that the whole Event was organised exceptionally well, with the music / bands located in the fabulous Marquee.

Mr Narborough said that he would certainly support an extension to the Event and allow an extra hour of music on each of the days.

Mr Kendle thanked Mr Narborough for attending the Beer Festival Committee meetings and said that he would be happy for him to join them again, it was said that members of the Beer Festival Committee will next meet at the end of January.

Mr Narborough stated that the poor weather on the Sunday had been a problem, however, asked how much money had been raised.
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Mr Kendle explained that it costs £34,000 to run the Event, therefore starting at a loss, however, stated that £3,500 had been raised for Tapping House, he said that the Beer Festival Committee are trying to put provisions in place to cover poor weather in the future.

Mr Jordan asked if the Beer Festival Committee would kindly keep the Parish Council informed of any progress.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council would need to formally agree to a further Beer Festival on the Green and then communicate its response.

Mr Price thanked members of the Round Table for their kind donation.

With no other comments, Mr Price thanked the members of the Round Table for coming along and they left the meeting.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See Attached Report.

Borough Councillor Daubney:  Cllr Daubney was pleased to report that in his role of Mayor he had been working with local school children to commemorate 100 years since the end of World War One.

He said that the Book of Remembrance has 630 names of young men who had died, and the book tells a story of each soldier.
Cllr Daubney said that the children have been very interested in learning about the soldiers and reading letters sent to and from their families. 

Cllr Daubney said that earlier in the day he had welcomed children from South Wootton Junior School, he said that they too were keen and interested and that sometimes we can underestimate their feelings about such matters, he said it had been a good day.

Mr Narborough enquired about Highways and commented that the white lining near to where the old Pilot Cinema used to be at John Kennedy Road has virtually disappeared and as the lanes are so tight they need to be refreshed.

Cllr Nockolds agreed and said that she would report the issue.

(Clerks Note: NCC will take a look at the situation)

Mr Price spoke regarding out of date posters and said that currently there are Boxing Event posters from June still sited at Castle Rising Road traffic lights and at the Tuesday Market Place.
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Again, Cllr Nockolds said that she would report the issue.

County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets   No Report
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on Wednesday 3rd October 2018, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
He said that during the meeting the half year accounts had been looked at and stated that the Parish Council currently sits in a good position with the nett total of the finances being £28,404.50 against a Budget of £94,835.00. 

With no questions or comments, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
Barclays Bank – New Charges:  Mr Jordan referred to the minutes and confirmed that the Parish Council’s Bank Account provider, Barclays had written to explain that as the Parish Councils annual turnover exceeds £100,000 per annum, it would fall under a new charging structure.

Mr Jordan said that previously the Parish Council has not paid Bank charges, however the new charging structure would mean that the Parish Council would have to pay £40.20 per month, approximately £500 per annum.

It was explained that members of the Finance Committee had discussed its Reserve Funds held in its Treasury Deposit Account and felt that if £100,000 was transferred to a Fixed Rate one-year Saver Bond with the Nationwide Building Society, this would generate £750.00 in interest per annum to offset the new Barclays Bank charges. 

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should transfer £100,000 of its Reserve Funds to a Nationwide Bond, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.

Electrical Contract:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Electricity Contract is coming up for renewal and said that one month’s notice would be required should the Parish Council decide to move away from its current provider E-On.
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She said that she is awaiting quotes from both E-On and ESPO.

Members discussed the situation and agreed that once the quotes have been received, Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee can look at the quotes and decide which company to proceed with.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for September 2018 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning 

Bus Shelters at Langley Road:  Mr Bland explained that the Planning Committee had discussed the situation regarding the Bus Shelters at Langley Road.

He said that they were previously owned by Adshell and had since been taken over by the Borough Council.  

Mr Bland explained that following correspondence received from James Grant, Property Services (BCKLWN) regarding the situation it had been said that as the Bus Shelters sit within the Parish of South Wootton, the future cost of maintaining the Bus Shelters would either be recharged to South Wootton residents through Special Expenses or the Parish Council can take ownership of the two Bus Shelters.

Mr Bland stated that Members had discussed the situation and felt that the better option would be for South Wootton Parish Council to take ownership of the Bus Shelters.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that income could possibly be made from people advertising within them. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should take over the ownership of the two Langley Road Bus Shelters from the Borough Council, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
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Street Lighting at the new Hopkins and Moore Development:  Mr Bland informed members that after discussions with residents of Nursery Lane, it had been decided that the new Street Lighting Columns would be sited on the new development side of the road and not in front of the existing bungalows as previously planned.  
Removal of Street Light at 16 Rushmead Close:  Mr Bland spoke briefly regarding the old, closed concessionary footpath which some years ago ran from Rushmead Close through to Little Walsingham Close and confirmed that just before the tarmac path turned into a Sandy path a Street Lighting column still stands.

It was said that the Lighting column is still illuminated and serves no purpose.

Mrs Cornwell said that the new owners of 16 Rushmead Close are prepared, if the Parish Council are willing, to pay for the decommissioning and removal of the Lighting column with a view to submitting an application for the change of use of the land. 
After brief discussion Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council allows the residents to pay for the decommissioning and removal of the Lighting column to enable the residents to apply for a change of use of the land, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Additional “Kill Your Speed” sign at the Hopkins and Moore site:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the siting of an additional “Kill Your Speed” sign at Nursery Lane and explained that following discussions with the Highways Engineer it had been confirmed that these signs should not be two sided.

The Highways Engineer has confirmed that once the development is fully complete the NCC Highways Authority will ensure that all appropriate signage is put correctly in place.

Request for a SAM (Speed Awareness Monitor) at St Augustine’s Way:  Mr Bland explained that a resident from St Augustine’s Way had been in touch to request that a Speed Awareness Monitor is sited at St Augustine’s Way.

He confirmed that Members had discussed the matter fully, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should not install a SAM at St Augustine’s Way, this was seconded by Mr Narborough will all members in favour.

Speed Limit at Grimston Road:  Mr Bland referred to the Minutes and said that Members had discussed the idea of reducing the remaining stretch of 40mph Speed Limit at Grimston Road to a 30mph limit.
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After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should try to get the Speed Limit reduced to 30mph, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds, with one member against the proposal and two abstentions all other members were in favour. 
Telecommunication site at Wootton Park: Mr Bland informed members that correspondence had been received from Alex Brown at Property Services (BCKLWN) who has explained that the Borough Council have been contacted about a proposed telecommunication site to be located at Wootton Park.

Mrs Cornwell stated that primarily a survey needs to take place at the site to judge whether it will be suitable for a telecommunication installation and as South and North Wootton Parish Councils are the lease holders to Wootton Park they require consent to allow the survey to take place. 
It was said that subject to the outcome of the survey, discussions would need to take place to gather the Parish Council’s views in relation to the proposed telecommunication site and terms in respect of letting the site.

Comment was made that a few years ago, a similar request had been made for a Telecommunications Mast to be sited near to Tintern Grove at Wootton Park and that at the time the Parish Council had objected to this.

It was confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council have also been contacted regarding the matter and they are happy for the survey to take place.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should allow the survey to take place, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Jordan explained that some years ago Telecommunications Companies had contacted the local Churches to see if using their spires may be an option; at the time it was said that they were not interested, however, with rent paid in such circumstances, he suggested that Rev Nash at the Church should perhaps be encouraged to consider the idea.

Photographs of Planning Application Sites for Discussion: Mr Bland informed members that following the Parish Council meeting held on 11th September 2018, Mrs Cornwell had made enquiries into the costs to purchase a suitable iPad / Tablet for Planning members to take photographs of proposed development sites for discussion at meetings.

-88-

It was said that members of the Planning Committee had discussed three quotes for various tablets and had felt that the one provided by ECS Computers, a Samsung tablet (9.6 inches) would be the most suitable as it could also be used for Parish Council business and Emails at a cost of £135.00 plus set up £70.00 Total = £205.00

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Samsung Tablet from ECS Computers at a Total cost of £205.00, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell spoke briefly regarding taking photographs of people’s properties and said that members must always knock on the door first to explain who they are and the reasons prior to doing so.

She said that ID cards for all members of the Planning Committee would be distributed at the next Planning Committee Meeting.
Mr Price suggested that all members of the Parish Council should have an ID card.

Members agreed, and Mrs Cornwell said that she would arrange this.

Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that a meeting had been held on 1st October 2018, however items discussed at the meeting would be discussed later under item 10. Confidential Matters.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See Attached Report
Mr Price spoke regarding the Anglia in Bloom Awards and wished to congratulate the Infant School on winning the award for ‘Grow your own’. 

Junior School: - Mr Scales confirmed that the new Term has started and there are vacancies for two pupils which is expected to be filled soon.

He said that Ms Jo Bland has currently accepted a two term Secondment at a cluster of three schools in the Docking area, Mr Cook has subsequently stepped up to the role of Deputy Head teacher, freeing up funding to spend on Special Educational Needs.
The Forest area is now open, and the children are enjoying using the area in the Mornings and Afternoons.
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A programme is in place for Governors to visit and go into classrooms to see teaching in progress.

A Halloween Disco has been planned, and a new contract is due to be signed to replace the School’s computers.

Finally, Mr Scales reported that the SATs results had improved on the previous year.

Wootton Park: – No Report
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the minutes and said that SWiB had achieved the best year in the Anglia in Bloom Competition.

She said that the various Award trophies are displayed in the relevant schools or in the Parish Office.

Mrs Gotts reported that the areas of achievement included the usual hanging baskets as well as the new fence at the Low Road end of the Green, the newly painted Village Sign and the new picnic tables and benches.

Mrs Gotts said that unfortunately there has been some vandalism lately, when two litter bins, a picnic table and a large SWiB planter was thrown into the Pond.   

Fortunately, the items have been recovered, but said vandalism in the Woottons is currently on the increase.

Mrs Gotts said that feedback from the judges had indicated that improvements could be made with more involvement with young groups such as the Scouts and Guides, however comment was made that no such Groups currently operate in South Wootton.

In addition, it was said that the bench at the Priory Court Shopping Centre could benefit from some maintenance.

Finally, Mrs Gotts confirmed that she had resigned from the SWiB Committee as she had found the work to be very demanding this year.

Cllr Nockolds stood to say that she too had attended the Anglia in Bloom Awards and had noted Mrs Gott’s delight at winning the numerous Awards.
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Mr Jordan wished to thank Mrs Gotts on behalf of the Parish Council and said that obviously all the hard work had paid off.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Newsletter:   Mr Price referred members to the circulated draft Newsletter and asked members if they had any amendments or additions to make.

With three minor amendments and one typo, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter was correct and should be published onto the Website; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

154
DSD Printers


107355
Planning Identity Tags
 36.00

155
CNC Building Control
107356
VH Building Regs
          336.00

156
ECS Computers

107357
Ink Cart’d

          104.29

157
Mrs Nicholls


107358
Bus Shelter Cleaning
 75.00

158
BMAC Gdn Svs

107359
Bins/Litter

          150.00

159
BMAC Gdn Svs

107360
Various Jobs

 
 89.73

160
CGM



107361
W/P Play Equi Insp 7,14 Sept
 60.00

161
CGM



107362
Meadow Cut

          180.00

162
Brights


107363
VH Cleaning – Aug
          393.41

163
Mole Control & Pest Svs
107364
Rats/Wasps Allots             105.00

164
SWiB



107365
Donation
                     500.00

165
K & M Lighting

107366
S/Lighting Maint _ Oct       454.37

166
BMAC Gdn Svs

107367
Posts-Common Lane
 25.00

167
BMAC Gdn Svs

107368
Ivy Removal

 
 25.00

168
BMAC Gdn Svs

107369
Cemetery work
 
 60.00

169
Prudential


107370
AVC – TC – Sept

 80.00

170
HMRC



107371
Cont’b – Sept
          829.73

170A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 26 Sept
Cont’b –Sept
                        946.75

170B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 26 Sept 
Salary & Exps – Sept BACS  )

170C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 26 Sept
Salary – Sept- BACS  )         2354.80
170D
W W Lucas


D/D 26 Sept
Wages – Sept BACS  )
170E
A J Walker


D/D 26 Sept
Salary & Exps –Sept- BACS )

170F
R K Jarret


D/D 26 Sept
Salary – Sept - BACS  )        1090.97

170G
Peter Bourner


D/D 26 Sept
Tree Surgery


830.00
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Plus Accounts received since circulated list:   
171
Jet Reach


107372
Install of Bins & Picnic Bench 463.77
172
CGM



107373
Weed Killer – PO & C/Yard
  88.74

173
NWPC



107374
Share of Exps
                      2032.76

174
BMAC Gnd Svs

107375
Cleaning Cem Benches
240.00

175
BMAC Gdn Svs

107376
Clean & Paint Kissing Gates
  60.00

176
Brights



107377
Materials VH


  65.61

177
CGM



107378
W/P Play Equip Insp 20/28-9
 60.00

178
Mr D Miller


107379
PO & VH Windows & Gutt 110.00

179
BMAC Gdn Svs

107380
Bins & Litter


 50.00
Bank balances as at 28.9.2018
Community Account
      

     
       25,866.64
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                           220,000.00
Total                                                                                            £245,886.64
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:   See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th November 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
13th November 2018                                                                       Chairman
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